Lampeter Going Forward – Several Suggestions
9 June 2007

Dear Jop, 

Thank you very much for commenting on my “missive”, which was sent as a “missile.”  Many of our sentiments coincide, but it’s past time to demand accountability in the leadership of the College.  Most graduates expect their degree to be a lifelong asset of increasing value. This is no longer the case at Lampeter.  

During the course of a pleasant afternoon on the College lawn I met the very same Theology Department students as you.  I’m sure they will make excellent priests and good citizens.  However, it was several of those very same students who complained about the limited curriculum.  
One of the qualities that attracted me to Lampeter was its history as a seminary and cultivator of broad ethical values.  So I regret that my comments may have been interpreted as a criticism of theological studies or the many fine vicars who have pursued their careers in Wales and around the world.  One of the factors in their success was a strong foundation in the subjects normally considered commensurate with the Enlightenment.  The curriculum at Lampeter is increasingly functional and almost pre-Enlightenment in its limitations. 
Speaking as a person who has made a career fixing companies that perform poorly in the market, I am disappointed that so much of our lives have become dependent of the need to satisfy the short term needs of customers or financiers.  Many of the problems at Lampeter over the years seem to be the result of reactions to market pressure.  The College was not built on market principles and I’m not sure that marketing effectiveness is the sufficient solution to the problems I have described in my earlier letter. 

My interpretation of Lampeter’s history is of an institution that valued a certain discipline and, one might even say, discipleship.   Its basic foundation was in service to the community by preparing young men for either the priesthood or a principled laity.  In recent years this has been extended to women and mature students.  This was accomplished by providing a broad liberal arts education.  This is not a history that can be shed easily without damage to the institution.   
Today, Lampeter’s claim to be a center for liberal arts is in jeopardy, partly because of the imbalance in the College caused by a Theology department that has expanded at the expense of other departments.  Presumably there is a reason for this, and I suppose it is to attain a research ranking of five for the department, which I suppose is a source of finance.   However, the effect is to produce something akin to an Arnold Schwarzenegger with only one gigantic bicep.  Surely, something would seem wrong with that picture and we would expect some homeostatic process to occur or his genereal health and survival as an entertainer would be in question.  

Another of my fears is that Lampeter could turn into the British equivalent of Liberty University, Franciscan University or Regent University in the United States, institutions where theology dictates the nature of enquiry and informs all social life. Today, this seems laughable, given the variety and eccentricities of many Lampeter students. On the other hand, a university is identified with what it teaches, and eventually it draws a more specific and tailored type of student. 

The remedy is a balanced curriculum and attention to social and athletic programs, keeping Lampeter as a small and perhaps exclusive College grounded in its ethical foundation of preparing people for life in the 21st century.  It don’t believe that the current College leadership has performed this task very well and is unable, on the face of it, to fix the problems and more forward.  In short, they are failing in their chief and most important obligation. 

The Administration will respond that they have maintained student numbers and put the college in the financial black. Well, I should hope so.  That this can be a measure of success shows how far the College fell under its previous leadership.  This is the absolute minimum standard of acceptable performance. That the college has a Chinese program and interesting outreach programs is very nice, but they are responses to marketing opportunities and searches for revenues.    
I am not a sportsman, so I have no horse in the race to provide adequate recreational facilities.  The poor condition of the hockey pitch, tennis courts, basketball courts, etc. is just another indication of  a management team that is not performing to expectations.  Your argument for introducing the subject of Rugby Management would be more persuasive if we had a stronger programme and top facilities.  Law would be consistent with the interests and experience of the current vice chancellor, but might be better taught within the contexts of the theology, classics and history departments.       
Let me also say to you, my old friend and club member, that I respect and admire your very British inclination for decency in conversation in addressing issues with the College.  For many years I tried to adhere to the same elemental fairness in dealing with the College, watching good friends and people with good ideas pushed away and abused.  I think particularly of Peter Allison and some of the longer standing Lampeter Society members.    

Several years ago I submitted a consulting report to the College, during the first occasion that it considered a merger with Trinity Carmarthen.  I thought a merger could work if structured fairly, and suggested that Part I would take place in Carmarthen and Part II in Lampeter, with those opting for math degree or drama remaining in Carmarthen.  All postgraduate studies would remain in Lampeter.  However I stressed that the best solution would be to keep the College independent and strive to be very best in its class and size.   I don’t have the report with me in Baghdad, but think I can recall the general conclusions:

Lampeter should embrace a role as the leading liberal arts college in the United Kingdom.  It should relieve itself of the unnecessary pretensions of being a university.  

The role of head academic should be separate from the chief operating executive.  
The Vice Chancellor, or College Principal, should be a leading academic responsible for assuring the highest performance of academic staff, selection of future staff, curriculum development, quality of teaching and publications, admissions and ceremonial duties.  
A Managing Director reporting directly to the College Council should be responsible for the facilities, outreach programs, finance and accounting, athletics, maintenance and grounds, establishing a long term fundraising plan, marketing and alumni relations.  Fundraising would become a top priority, relieving the College of the need for short term and opportunistic responses to financial conditions. The person selected for this role will have shown success in these endeavors elsewhere. 

There are many factors that make up the “spiritual” well being of the College.  In my report I registered surprise that since my time in Lampeter the Welsh language and culture have become increasingly vibrant across the land and admired around the world as a vital part of the Celtic Renaissance - yet the College remains a very English institution in many ways. Nothing wrong with this (my ancestry includes both Welsh and English lines! )  but it reflects the imbalances that affect the College as a whole. After all it sits in the center of Wales.  Part of restoring the balance is to assure a strong resurgence of Welsh culture in the College, particularly through rugby, music and poetry.  I suggested at the time that Lampeter concentrate on becoming a first rate rugby club again, and that serious attention be given to funding a traveling chorale society, and promoting very strong poetry and linguistic performances at Eisteddfod.  How much of this has been accomplished?
Today, I would add to the list the need to restore a strong and balanced liberal arts curriculum.  The core of Lampeter is a combination of theology, religion, classics, history ancient and modern, English and Welsh.  Archeology and anthropology fit very well.  Also, in the modern college, a place must also be reserved for courses to manage the vast amounts of information available today to serious students, so the Information Management department is a positive addition.  Going forward a college the size of Lampeter has to be selective in what it teaches.  It can’t be all things to all people.  Attention needs to be given to rediscovering the essential Lampeter degree and concentrating on fulfilling this potential to a very high standard. 
There is always the fear at Lampeter that somehow  a strong liberal arts curriculum is out of fashion.  Yet one can find in Cicero and Aristotle many conversations that relate clearly to the world today.  Those who read these conversations and tracts are much better prepared for leadership than the vast numbers of politicians and leaders who do not.  My daily experience in Baghdad is proof of this. 
There are always people who aspire to the very best.  In a world of three billion people there will always be several hundred a year who will aspire to the very best liberal arts education in Wales and the UK.  This is the only acceptable goal for Lampeter and the only way to be certain of its future. .    

Very best wishes,
Bob Fonow

